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MINUTES
CITY COUNCIL WORKSHOP

CITY HALL

116 ASPEN LANE

HILL COUNTRY VILLAGE, TEXAS 78232

MONDAY, OCTOBER 13, 2014
5:00 P.M.
The City Council for the City of Hill Country Village met for a City Council Workshop Monday, October 13th, 2014 at 5:00 p.m. at City Hall, 116 Aspen Lane, Hill Country Village, Texas. This was an open meeting subject to the open meetings law of the State of Texas.

Members Present:





Mayor Gabriel Durand-Hollis




Councilman Carl A. Register




Councilwoman Elizabeth Worley



Councilwoman Jane Cronk

Councilman George “Rick” Evans

Members Absent:

Councilman James Allen
City Staff Present:

Frank Morales, City Administrator and Police Chief


Elizabeth Gomez, Administrative Assistant


1. Call to order. 
Mayor Durand-Hollis called the meeting to order at 5:00 pm.
2. Moment of Silence and Pledge of Allegiance. 

3. Discussion on the future outlook for the City of Hill Country Village revenues and expenditures, including possible sources of funding, road maintenance, and reserves.
Mayor Durand-Hollis stated that we have been having some discussions about looking out for the next year to three years.  He has been approached about many things including the Bitters land.  
Mayor Durand-Hollis spoke of Steve Marceau resigning though nothing has been received yet
Mr. Morales replied that he did receive a call from Mr. Marceau that he will be resigning from the Zoning Commission Board.  

Mayor Durand-Hollis explained since we do not have a resignation letter we cannot really take any action. He stated if it’s related to City Council taking action that either affirms or overturns the Zoning Commissions advisory role that could be another factor in what is decided with City Council.  
Councilman Register asked what the relation the Zoning Commission is to today’s topics.

Mayor Durand-Hollis stated that the variance issue will most likely come up more in the near future due to the discussions on the Bitters and Montgomery properties.

Mayor Durand-Hollis asked Mr. Morales to go thru the revenue and project some numbers out for the next 5 years.  Sales tax is our number one revenue with $750,000 - $800,000.  Property taxes coming in at number two at about $300,000.  Then we have other fees which is everything from CPS franchise fees, permits, Time Warner Franchise fees etc. add up to another $300,000.  We have been missing our target from what we have budgeted.  The numbers figured are growing by 3% from the revenue side while expenditures are growing at about 5% based on what we have been seeing.  With the numbers accumulating over the years our total reserve would be consumed by 2020. This is one example of what could happen if we do not do anything.  If our reserve does go down it could take away our good credit rating if needed again.    We do not want to get in the position that if we ever need to borrow again in the future we do not have the same credit.  

Councilman Register stated he came up with a 5 year strategic plan for the community that would include citizen’s priorities and how we would fund those priorities.     
Citizen Priorities: 1) Security 2) Fire protection 3) Roads 4) City Administration 5)                    Infrastructure

1)  Security – Police protection is second to none – 2 cars/24-7-365

                      Competent officers, highly trained, effectively managed


2)  Fire protection – Excellent coverage through long range affordable contract with SA 




         Fire dept.  Provides EMS as well


3)  Roads – In dire need of repairs throughout village.  Additional $5M needed for                              



       upgrades to acceptable standards.  Road fund is deplenished


4)  City Administration – Duties currently performed by Chief of Police serving in dual 
capacity. Office administrative duties being performed efficiently with current staffing.

5)  Infrastructure - Additional storage facility for records.  Upgrades to City Hall 
building, remodeling, refurbishing, etc. including handicap accessibility considerations.  Not a major issue but should be included in long range plans.  Need $100K.

Proposed Action:
1) Develop a 5 – year plan to upgrade roads throughout the Village using the conceptual plan developed by Givler Engineering, Inc.  Plan would include timing and sources of revenue.

2) Develop a 1 – year infrastructure improvement plan for City Hall.  Plan would include timing and sources of revenue.

Possible Sources of Revenues:
1)  $2.0M from sale of Bitters Rd property (or $200K from master lease)

2) $500K from General Fund Surplus ( 6 months reserve would remain in fund)

3) $500K per year from increased property taxes ($300K with master lease)

4) $3.0M bank loan at 2.5% interest rate amortized over 6 years
Mr. Morales suggested a program with the DEA that lends an officer for undercover work any kind of work they have for their agents for 1-5 years.  He got this idea from a Chief of Police meeting that he attended.  Any case that our officer would be involved in, whatever money coming from an arrest for conviction, we would get a percentage or dollar amount with cities averaging anywhere from $50k to $1m a year.  We would still fund the officer’s salary plus purchase a vehicle and the DEA would cover the rest.  He put Hill Country Village PD on the list and we are number 3 right now if we decide to move forward.  This would be a good way for the city to bring in revenue that would benefit the police department so that the city wouldn’t have to put so much money into their budget.
Councilwoman Cronk requested material about the program.

Mr. Morales stated that they will be sending more information and he will have a meeting the 1st week of November with the DEA and will relay more information after that.
Councilman Register stated there were two things he did not factor into his plan, the road fund and in about 6 years we will be done paying the bonds adding about $300k down the road.  With that happening we wouldn’t have to triple the taxes maybe only double.  

Mayor Durand-Hollis stated that we want a healthy reserve.  The larger the budget, the larger reserve we must have.  We were at a 13 month reserve and now at an 11 month reserve dwindling down by the year.  
Councilman Register stated that the auditors say if you have a 3 month reserve you are good.  

Mayor Durand-Hollis also identified some other risks.  Recessions have been spaced 7-10 years apart since 1960 measurably.  The last one was in 2008 which took a bite out of our sales tax revenue which we still have not recovered from.  Another being the roads degrading.  
Councilman Evans stated his thoughts are that we are in a downward position.  The tax question is off the table being that the budget was just passed.  It seems the only thing we can do right now is discuss the Bitters property.  Even if we start tonight we will not get sales tax for a minimum of 2 years. So the matter at hand should be what are we going to do with it?  He suggested pairing up with a commercial developer to discuss ideas and working out a plan that would fit the community needs.  Another question would be, do we borrow money now for the roads because they are not good and if we wait any longer it could be more expensive.  
Councilman Register suggested going with the plan that Givler Engineering put together and cut it into 5 pieces for us.  We would want a yearly plan and each year work on a portion of the roads.  If we get a line of credit we do not necessarily need to draw on it all at once.   

Councilman Evans asked if we have to use Givler Engineering.

Mayor Durand-Hollis stated with Mr. Morales that his appointment is up in a few months.

Councilman Register stated that as a city we cannot take bids for the road project but the city engineer can.

Mayor Durand-Hollis has also spoken to other engineers willing to bid and depending on the scope of work are negotiable on their fees.  We can reappoint or solicit another engineer.  We would have to select based on qualifications.

Mayor Durand-Hollis stated he had spoken with Councilman Allen and he was on board with doing something with the Bitters property and raising taxes.

All of council confirmed they are united that with moving forward on the Bitters property to generate revenue.  
Councilman Register suggested on moving forward and getting some proposals on the best possible way to develop that property to generate income that is conducive with the community.  

Councilman Evans addressed #4 on Councilman’s Registers plan to possibly get Mr. Morales a helping hand with the requests for proposals and developing.
Councilman Register brought up previous conversations of hiring a consultant for this project.  
Councilman Evans suggested moving forward on getting proposals.

Councilman Register addressed the Mayor requesting that he appoint 2-3 people from the council to explore what consultants are out there that can help us with developing the Bitters property to coincide with the quality of the community.  Not a developer but someone that can consult with what we are looking for.  
Mayor Durand-Hollis questioned should we pick what we want or leave it open to the consultant to know what kind of RFQ to write.  

Mr. Morales asked the Mayor based on the RFQ’s he has seen if we can write it in a general way.  Then once the developer is hired then the specific requests can be made.

Councilman Evans asked if we have to do a RFQ or if we can just make phone calls for a developer?

Mayor Durand-Hollis stated as a municipality we have to write an RFQ and we should just write one RTQ, well-advertised, with enough time for the developers to respond.    

Councilwoman Cronk asked if doing an RFQ obligates us to do anything.

Mayor Durand-Hollis answered no we do not.  He stated that he has some templates to send to Mr. Morales to prepare the RFQ.

Mr. Morales stated that there could be another workshop to go over and tailor before sending it out.
Mayor Durand-Hollis asked since the conversation about the land was only commercial use, was this the direction we are going to take.
Councilwoman Cronk asked if the decision had to be made now about doing a master lease or selling. Does it have to be in the RGQ?

Mayor Durand-Hollis answered that can be written in that part of the evaluation process would be how the financials would be set up. Whether we are an equity partner because of the land or getting reoccurring revenue.

Councilman Register stated that we almost have to do a master lease because if we sell the buyer might turn around and sell it again.  If the property was sold it would still have to go thru zoning leaving the city still in control of what would go in the property.

Mayor Durand-Hollis asked who would like to work with Mr. Morales on the RFQ’s and Councilman Evans volunteered.   Mr. Morales stated that the RFQ’s would be posted in the paper and on our internet site as well.  The RFQ will take a couple of months due to the time it takes to prepare it.  Deadline to have it prepared would be a couple of weeks.  Councilman Register would work on the financial aspect to explore getting a line of credit and best interest rates for a loan to upgrade the roads.  Councilman Register noted that we would not have to use all the loan money at one time.  The Mayor stated he would work with Mr. Morales on the RFQ for the city engineer.  
Councilman Evans asked about the Montgomery property.

Councilman Register stated we should focus on one property for now.  

Mayor Durand-Hollis stated he did get a phone call about the Montgomery property and had a meeting about coming into the City of Hill Country Village.  

Councilman Evans asked if there was a revenue source from the property and Mr. Morales stated at this time no with what is there.  If they were to build, yes we would get revenue.  
Mayor Durand-Hollis stated that he received a call from a developer who proposed to build a large commercial development on the Montgomery property.
Councilman Evans explained the possibility of benefits of coming into our city would be lower taxes and subject to less regulations compared with the city of San Antonio.

Mayor Durand-Hollis stated if he gets a call to meet Councilman Evans.  

Mr. Morales stated the risk to the city is very low.  The property is about 13-14 acres.

Councilman Evans noted a selling point for joining us would be using Artisan’s Alley as an example.  He suggested recruiting Kirk Francis to help since he was the lead for the Artisan’s Alley to get advice.
Mayor Durand-Hollis stated that he did relay that the city would love to be partners but have not heard back from the developer since.  If he does get a call he will contact Councilman Evans and Kirk Francis. 
4. Discussion on the US 281 North Road Project.

Councilwoman Worley explained Hollywood Park and Hill Country Village jointly formed, about five years ago, the North Central Alamo Area Regional Planning Commission and the point of it was is as the situation develops on US 281/ Loop 1604 we need to be a municipality group that’s legally required to have conversation with TxDot.  They haven’t met for a couple of years but met recently.  There was a woman at the meeting held in Hollywood Park who briefed everyone about what TxDot was doing.  The toll plan does not look like it will ease traffic for many reasons.  As a city we should have a say of what happens since it will affect our sale taxes.  Another thing learned was that one of the restrictions was that if there were any road improvements done within three miles of the toll road for any reason, we would have to compensate the toll road for the loss of revenue.  She also noted that we need to keep informed as this is progressing.

Councilwoman Cronk asked if they quantified the work being done to ease traffic.

Councilwoman Worley stated that one of the things Hollywood Park has done is written up a transportation policy.  She also stated that it would be a good idea for the city to go over theirs, modify, and make our own transportation policy to go on the record to what concerns us.  
Mayor Durand-Hollis noted that he was also there with Kirk Francis.  He also got a phone call from the former mayor of Hollywood Park, David Ortega, that the RMA was supposed to coordinate with us and they have not.  He co-signed a letter with Hollywood Park and it went to Congressmen, officials across the state of Texas, and TxDot stating that we were irritated that we hadn’t been coordinated with.  
Councilwoman Worley stated she received a list of questions and answers several days after the meeting.  

Councilman Register asked how this plan will affect Hill Country Village.

Councilwoman Worley replied it will create more traffic than we already have, for example, the roadways getting to the schools and exits causing more on the access roads.  

Mayor Durand-Hollis stated if we worded our concerns without the word toll, that whatever they do with the improvements north of Loop 1604 could still affect us.  If traffic is backed up we would like to see improvements worked for the best of citizens of northern Bexar County including the citizens of Hill Country Village.  We should also stay away from the non-toll/toll discussion.  
5.  Discussion/action on a traffic comprehension plan for the City of Hill Country Village.

Councilwoman Worley stated Hollywood Park has put on record a resolution for no thru traffic with the impact they will have.  She also stated she would like to speak with them on some of the concerns.   

Mr. Morales noted that he received a call from Kirk Francis and he would like to go over the resolution since it was done years ago and possibly make some changes before it is approved.  

Mayor Durand-Hollis suggested tabling the resolution discussion at a later meeting and it was agreed by council.   

6.  Mayor’s Report to Council.
Mayor Durand-Hollis expressed his profound thanks, willingness to help and various tasks regarding our outlook of the city. The council is getting the best advice from each other and deeply appreciates that we have people that are willing to work and think very hard for the community that they really love and care for.  Emails will go out to council to review once the RFQ and bank researching are done to submit.  

7.  City Administrator’s Report to Council.
No communications.

8.  Adjourn.
There being no further business to discuss, Mayor Durand-Hollis adjourned the meeting at 6:46 p.m.
The Council reserves the right to discuss and appropriately act upon any item stated on this agenda in open session.  The Council reserves the right to adjourn into executive session at any time during the course of this meeting to discuss any of the matters listed above, as authorized by Texas Government Code Sections 551.071 (Consultations with Attorney), 551.072 (Deliberations about Real Property), 551.073 (Deliberations about Gifts and Donations), 551.074 (Personnel Matters), 551.076 (Deliberations about Security Devices) and 551.086 (Economic Development).  No action may be taken in Executive Session.

All times listed next to agenda items are approximate.

Approved this 20th day of November 2014.
________________________
                                                                                                          Gabriel Durand-Hollis


                                                                                                     Mayor 
ATTEST:

_____________________

Frank Morales

City Administrator
Acting City Secretary
City of Hill Country Village
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